
STONE MOUNTAIN MEMORIAL ASSOCIATION

November 14, 2022

A meeting of the Stone Mountain Memorial Association was held at Evergreen Conference Center at 11:00 a.m. on Monday, November 14, 2022
ASSOCIATION MEMBERS PRESENT
Rev. Abraham Mosley, Chairman

Joan Thomas, Vice Chair

Chris Sanders
Ray S. Smith, III 
Chris Collier

Jeff Cown, Director of State Parks & Historic Sites 
ASSOCIATION MEMBERS ABSENT
Carolyn Meadows
Rey Martinez 

OTHERS PRESENT

Bill Stephens, C.E.O.

Edna Zimmerman, Director of Finance/Administration
Michael Dombrowski, President of Thrive SMP 
Stan Morell, VP/ Entertainment & Guest Experience Thrive SMP

Debbie Blihovde, Human Resources/Risk Manager 
Duane Studdard, Director of Operations and Planning
David Hill, Director of Public Safety
Other members of the public

ROLL CALL
Mr. Mosley asked for a roll call.
CALL TO ORDER


Mr. Mosley called the meeting to order and stated that a quorum was present. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
A motion was made by Ms. Thomas, seconded by Mr. Cown, and unanimously approved to waive the reading of the minutes from the previous board meeting on September 19, 2022, and to adopt the minutes as printed. A draft copy of the minutes was sent to each board member prior to the meeting.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Richard Simpson addressed the Board. He was with the Sons of the Confederate Veterans. He said that a year ago they made a presentation on their vision for the park. It was to use Colonial Williamsburg as a model. Mr. Simpson wanted to know what progress the Board had made toward achieving that goal. Mr. Mosley said that he would not answer the question at that time. Mr. Mosley said they would take the matter up later.
THRIVE STONE MOUNTAIN PARK REPORT 

Mr. Dombrowski updated the Board on upcoming events in the park. He said they had great weather and attendance for Pumpkin Festival. It was very well received by the guests. The new light show was a significant driver in attendance. 

The Native American Pow Wow came back this year after being put on hold the last two years because of Covid. They hit the number of guests expected Thursday and Friday with school groups and exceeded the numbers they expected for the weekend. 


Christmas has begun at the park. It is expected to be a huge success. They have a new Christmas drone show, as well as all the regular Christmas activities.
FINANCE REPORT – YEAR TO DATE

Ms. Zimmerman reported that year-to-date revenues through September 30, 2022, were $5,151,055. Total operating expenses year to date were $7,477,779. The net operating loss before depreciation was $2,307,962. The year-to-date deficiency of revenue over expenses was $5,202,047.
The statement of cash flows reflects net cash provided by operating activities of $1,700,972 year to date. The net decrease in year-to-date cash and cash equivalents was $719,903.00. Cash and investment balance at the end of the period was $13,543,026.
 The one capital project in progress is the Stormwater Infrastructure Repair/Replacement.
 The estimated ending cash and cash equivalent balance at 9/15/22 was $12,799,848.
The total expenses paid to Thrive/Crescent during the transition period were $3,541,094.

A motion was made by Ms. Thomas, seconded by Mr. Sanders, and unanimously approved to accept the financials for period ending September 30,2022.

DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC SAFETY

Chief Hill updated the Board on a small pop-up protest in October. It was very peaceful. He said that the Highland Games and Pow Wow were a success. The Highland games had the largest crowds ever. 
Assistant Chief Faith graduates from the Fire Academy this Friday. The Fire Department is back at full staff. 
Chief Hill is updating the DPS policy manual. 

SMMA SERVICES DEPARTMENT


Mr. Studdard updated the Board the Christmas tree on top of the mountain. It has been installed and is lighting up the night sky. They have been cleaning up around the outside of the gates to clean out the underbrush. 

They are finishing up the Storm Water project. There will be a bid date of the first of January for the campground building. 
ADJOURN TO EXECUTIVE SESSION
Ms. Thomas made a motion to go into Executive Session and Mr. Collier seconded the motion. The Board unanimously approved the motion, and the meeting was suspended. Committee members, Mr. Stephens, Ms. Blihovde, Ms. Zimmerman, and Mr. Studdard remained in Executive Session.
A motion was made by Mr. Collier, seconded by Mr. Sanders, and unanimously approved to end Executive Session.

After Executive Session, the meeting reconvened.

Mr. Stephens talked about a GA Power resolution he wanted the Board to consider. It allows GA Power to run underground lines to Evergreen and the campground. The park has had a continuing problem with trees falling on power line and the power being out at the hotel and campground. There is no cost to SMMA. 
.
A motion was made by Mr. Collier, seconded by Mr. Cown, and unanimously approved to adopt and accept the resolution as presented.


Mr. Stephens stated that the second item of business has to do with the exhibit at Memorial Hall. SMMA has completed a months long search for an experienced museum exhibit firm. This is the beginning of a longer process. It should take a year and a half to two years to complete. Following a stringent and comprehensive evaluation process SMMA recommends to the board Warner Museums based in Birmingham Alabama.


Mr. Smith asked if the vote had anything to do with content. Mr. Stephens said that the vote was only to move forward with Warner as the company to design and complete the project. The content would be decided over the next year.

A motion was made by Mr. Collier, seconded by Ms. Thomas, and unanimously approved to accept and award the Museum project to Warner Museums. 

NEW BUSINESS


None
OLD BUSINESS
None
A motion was made by Mr. Sanders, seconded by Mr. Cown, and unanimously approved to Adjourn. 

Submitted by Debbie Blihovde








___________________________








Rev. Abraham Mosley, Chairman
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